
 

 



 

 

There is perhaps no prophet more revered among the Church than Elijah (Elias). More 

Orthodox Christians are named after Elijah than any other of the Old Testament prophets. 

Commemorating the fact that he was taken up into Heaven in a fiery chariot, many 

mountain-top churches are dedicated to his memory. Even the other prophets of the Old 

Testament hold Elijah in the highest esteem, with Malachi giving a prophecy that the Lord 

ñwill send you Elijah the prophet before the coming of the great and dreadful day of the 

Lord.ò 1  

We commemorate this great prophet every year with a feastday on July 20th . While I am 

sure that the following reflection was not the intention of the Church in establishing his 

feastday in the middle of the Summer, I cannot help but think how appropriate it is that we 

praise him in late July. You see, Elijah ministered to the people of Israel during a difficult 

time. Many of Godôs followers had turned away from Him, either through idleness or 

because they began to serve and worship other gods. Even the king of Israel had limited 

worship of the One True God and replaced it with devotion to pagan idols. He saw the 

temple of the Lord empty of worshipers and sacrifices; he saw people running after other 

pursuits and forgetting that the Lord called them to abide with Him. All of this led Elijah to 

lament, ñI alone am left.ò 2 

By late July the Summer begins to take its toll, especially when it relates to Liturgical 

attendance. We see it every year, once Sunday School concludes attendance at the Divine 

Services of the Church drops drastically, only to resume its height when Sunday School 

begins again in September. To an outside observer it might seem as if the main purpose of 

the Church is to provide these types of ministries, and when they are on hiatus the services 

become optional. It is enough to make those in attendance at the services in the Summer 

lament similarly to Elijah, ñWe alone are left.ò 

But the Lord tells Elijah that while he may feel alone, there are thousands who still worship 

Him, 3 and later as he is taken up into Heaven he is surrounded by 50 young prophets. 4 The 

point being, that Elijah did not allow his feelings of loneliness to deter or alter his 

continued worship of the Lord. By standing firm, even when feeling alone, he was able to 

witness to those thousands who had not strayed. Through his continued resolve, his solitary 

status was overcome as others would begin to surround him. 

I pray that this feastday of the Prophet Elijah spurs us on toward greater participation in the 

liturgical life of the Church. We should not reduce our attendance as if worship is 

dependent on extracurricular ministries. If we have been regularly attending throughout the 

Summer, we have Elijah as an example that regardless of what happens around us, by 

remaining steadfast in our worship, others will be added to our number 

1 Malachi 4:5  2 3 Kingdoms 19:14 
3 3 Kingdoms 19:18 4 4 Kingdoms 2:7 
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Dear Parishioners, 
 
I pray that you are all enjoying your summer! 
 
Parish Assembly: Our Parish Assembly June 6th via Zoom. Thank you to 
all the parishioners that attended our Parish Assembly. One item on the 
agenda, was the nomination of two individuals to attend the Metropolis 
Clergy Laity. Fr. Panagiotis, and I are required to attend the Clergy Laity, 
and the two individuals that were nominated and elected at the Parish      
Assembly were Alex Pagonis and Louie Lambrou. 
 
Summer Camp: We had our summer camp on June 15th - 18th. Thank you 
to all the children that attended the camp, as well as all the volunteers that 
made the camp a success. This year our camp included our sister Parish of 
All Saints Greek Orthodox Church in Joliet. 
  
Aurora Greek Fest:  As I stated during the Parish Assembly, our Festival 
will take place in September. The dates that we have selected are September 
17th-19th . I am anticipating to be able to have a full festival as we have 
had in the past. More information about the festival will be posted on our 
Aurora Greek Fest social media platforms. To make a donation, or to be a 
sponsor of a booth, please feel free to contact me! 
 
Golf Outing:  We have scheduled our annual Golf Outing - OPA Outing 
for Monday, August 30th at Carillon Golf Course. There are many ways to 
participate for the Golf Outing. Grab a few friends and join us for a day of 
fun and fellowship. Sponsorship opportunities are available as well! To sign 
up for the golf outing or more information to be a sponsor, please contact 
Frank Demas or visit the Golf Outing table during coffee hour. 
 
Wishing you all a blessed month, and a happy, safe, and healthy summer! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Foti Georgopoulos 
Parish Council President 



 

 

 

On TV I grew up seeing Catholic Nuns not just praying in church, but doing good 

works like Mother Teresa, or other Nuns working in hospitals, Teaching in 

Schools etc. 

Orthodox Nuns (monastics) live in Monastery praying for themselves and the 

world. Everything that they do is inside the Monastery like making icons, candles 

etc. 

Question: Why is That? Canôt they also do the same work as Catholic Nuns? ï 

B.R. 

 

We should be cautious about extrapolating our experience of Orthodox 

monasticism in America as if it were the full expression of monasticism in 

the Orthodox tradition. While Orthodoxy became firmly established in 

America with waves of immigrants in the early 1900ôs, it has only been in 

the recent decades that monasticism has begun to be established as part of a 

fuller expression of Orthodox life here in America. In that sense American 

Orthodox monasticism is relatively young and still has much ahead of it in 

terms of maturation and development. Much of what we have here in 

America in terms of monasticism is that cloistered, contemplative life 

restricted to the confines of the monastery and dedicated to prayer. Yet, this 

is not the only expression of Orthodox monasticism. 

If we go back to the early stages of monasticism, we will see that St. Basil 

the Great in the 4th century was highly active in establishing social and 

philanthropic ministries. His Basiliad (a complex consisting of the worlds 

first recognizable hospital, a residence for the poor and homeless, a soup 

kitchen, an orphanage, and a trade school, all staffed by monks and nuns) 

was so large that it was referred to by St. Gregory the Theologian as a second 

city outside the walls of Caesarea. There was also a strong tradition of urban 

monasticism in Constantinople, where the monks and nuns of the city staffed 

the majority of philanthropic institutions. 

 



 

 

Lest we think that this is a feature of the past, When Greece was strug-

gling to support the refugee population a few years ago and simultane-

ously was experiencing a massive financial crisis, it was the urban mon-

asteries that ministered to the needy. In fact, two of the most recently 

canonized saints of the Orthodox Church, St. Nikephoros the Leper, and 

St. Porphyrios the Kafsokalivite are contemporary monastics who spent 

the majority of their lives ministering to the sick. St. Nikephoros, himself 

suffering from leprosy, served and ministered to hundreds at one of the 

worlds last remaining leper colonies. While St. Porphyrios served as a 

hospital chaplain at the Polyclinic Hospital in Athens. Yet most notable 

among recent monastics with a life dedicated to social ministry is St. 

Maria Skobtsova. She was a Russian nun living in Paris who refused to 

live secluded in a monastery in order to minister to the refugees of the 

Bolshevik revolution. Later during WWII she was sent to a concentration 

camp and executed in a gas chamber for hiding French Jews in her half-

way house and helping to falsify baptismal documents to shield them 

from persecution. 

I will not be disingenuous and say that we have seen the proliferation of 

this aspect of Orthodox monasticism here in America. But I will also 

draw attention to the fact that it is a longstanding and legitimate expres-

sion of Orthodox monasticism around the world. My prayer and hope is 

that as monasticism takes deeper root here in the coming generations, it 

will embrace this essential yet locally overlooked part of its own tradi-

tion. 

 

To submit a question for a feature in a future Stump the Priest article, 

email Fr. Panagiotis at Frpboznos@gmail.com 



 

 

Dear Parishioners, 
 

ñé The Greatest of These is Loveéò 
 
Our Parish continues to be blessed with the love and support from you, our 
Parishioners, through your stewardship commitment and generous 
donations. Thank you to the parishioners that have submitted their 2021 
stewardship pledge. Our Stewardship numbers continue to rise and we are 
in a positive position so far for the year. Thank you to the many 
parishioners that have increased their pledge, and for those that have 
fulfilled their pledge amount for 2021.  
 
Below you will see an update on our stewardship numbers. 
 
As of 6/15/2021 
 
Pledged Stewards: 276 
Pledged Amount: $303,688 
 
 
As of 5/30/2021 
 
Total Collected: $210,764 
 
 
Non-Pledged Stewards: We still have many parishioners that have not 
submitted their pledge for 2020, and we have also sent out correspondence 
to parishioners, that pledged on 2019. The stewardship committee, will be 
contacting these families. 
 
New Families: Please help me by welcoming new families that have joined 
our Parish. Dimitrios and Cathy Skintges 
 
Wishing you all a blessed month! 
 
Foti Georgopoulos 
Parish Council President 
Stewardship Chairman 



 

 

Sunday, July 4th                                             

 

Sunday, July 11th 

                                                                        

Sunday, July 18th 

 

Tuesday, July 20th 

Elias (Elijah) the Prophet                                                                           

 

Sunday, July 25th 

 

Tuesday, July 27th  

St. Panteleimon the Great Martyr      

 

 

July Liturgy/Events Calendar 

All services are livestreamed on our Facebook Page & YouTube.       

Orthros begins at 8:30am with Divine Liturgy following at 9:30am        



 

 

Jean Demas and Joanne Collins 

Now that the most of the pandemic restrictions have been lifted, our Bookstore will 
be open on Sundays after Liturgy for you to browse and purchase reading 
materials, icons, and gifts to heighten your spirituality while enjoying the Summer 
sunshine! 
 
July 12th brings the Feast Day of St. Paisios of Mt. Athos whose writing can guide 
us to spiritual wholeness. As you enter the Bookstore from the doors on the right 
side, you will see St. Paisios books and icons as well as items written by and about 
other contemporary saints to guide your Summer reading: 
 
St. Paisios 
Spiritual Counsels, Vol. 1: With Pain and Love for Contemporary Man. 
Spiritual Counsels, Vol. 2: Spiritual Awakening 
Spiritual Counsels, Vol. 3: Spiritual Struggle 
Spiritual Counsels, Vol. 4: Family Life 
Spiritual Counsels, Vol. 5: Passions and Virtues 
The Gurus, the Young Man, and Elder Paisios 
 
St. John Maximovitch 
The Orthodox Veneration of the Mother of God 
The Orthodox Veneration of Mary: The Birthgiver of God 
The Eyes of All Look to Thee With Hope (Monastery Choir of St. John of San 
Franciso – Music CD) 
 
St. Athanasios the Great 
The Life and Conduct of the Holy and Blessed Teacher Synkletike 
St. Athanasios Parios 
 
Elder Porphyrios 
Wounded by Love 
The Divine Flame: Elder Porphyrios Lit in My Heart 
Christ is Fullness of Life 
 
Books About Saints 
Everyday Saints and Other Stories 
Orthodox Saints 
 
Plan a weekly visit on Sundays after Liturgy to our Bookstore to check the content 
of these books that were written to nourish your spiritual garden this Summer. For 
custom orders, contact Jean Demas, Bookstore Coordinator, 
saintathanasiosbookstore@gmail.com or one of our Bookstore team members, Rose 
Pagonis, Thanea Walter, Amanda McKinney, or Frank Demas. 



 

 

 

 



 

 
Summer Camp 2021 

 

ALL SAINTS AND ST. ATHANASIOS 

 OLYMPICS SUMMER CAMP 

We had a total blast at summer camp this year! 

Huge thank you to all of the amazing campers that 

attended and the incredible counselors, captains and 

clergy!  

Glory be to God for a super fun week that was 

packed with outdoor games, crafts, "Father Time", 

music and yummy snacks! So much FUN!!  

Thank you again everyone!!  



 

 



 

 

What a year this has been for Philoptochos and all! We are so very grateful to have 

been able to keep our connection with one another through the pandemic and blessed 

to be able to end our year with 2 great happenings where we could be back in person 

with masks optional. Our End of Year Summer Party was hosted by Elli Koulis 

(Thank You Elli!). It was a fabulous night of  fellowship with food, some interesting 

conversations and stories, and a love of one another. Everyone stayed late to chat and 

eat dessert. Canôt wait to see you all very soon! 

Our second end of year happening was a new philanthropy endeavor in which we 

partnered with the Fox Valley Habitat for Humanity Annual Women Build 2021. 

Three of our members signed up to volunteer to help start the building  of a new home 

for a deserving family in need. St. Athanasios Philoptochos donated on their behalf 

$700.00 to help with the costs of the build supplies. It was a hot day but all were 

troopers . When finished, 2 walls of a future garage were assembled and standing 

tall ! What a rewarding and fulfilling experience. Enjoy the pictures below.! 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

On behalf of the ministry Food Pantry, we wanted to thank all our parishioners for     
continuing to support our initiative and providing food to those in need. We donated 
152lbs of food for June. We are aiming to donate 225lbs for July.  

For the month of July, we are asking that each parishioner that attends service or visits 
the church to bring the food item listed below. 

(No Expired Food or partially opened packaged foods. Please do not bring toys or pantry items 
such as flour, sugar, spices, etc.) 

 

Monthly  Food  Donation  Suggestion  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Saint Athanasios Food Pantry ministry supports these two local organizations:            

¶ Aurora Area Interfaith Food Pantry (1110 Jericho Road Aurora): Monday, Wednesday 

& Friday 8:00am to 3:00pm (Complete the audit list of items you are dropping off so we 
can account for the pounds)  

¶ Loaves & Fishes (1871 High Grove Lane, Naperville): Monday – Thursday 8:00am 

to 5:00pm Friday 8:00am to 2:00pm and Saturday 8:00am to Noon. (When dropping off 

here, please ask the volunteer to weigh our food pantry donation and email Christina below;) 

Food Pantry Ministry Contacts: 

Angie Weld at aweld75@yahoo.com  

Christina Valavanidis at christina.valavanidis@gmail.com  

Month Food Item 

July Macaroni & Cheese 

mailto:aweld75@yahoo.com
mailto:christina.valavanidis@gmail.com


 

 

June 

6 Month Memorial – Ellen Greanias  

6 Year Memorial- Chris Greanias  

3 Year Memorial- John Franze  

3 Month Memorial- Peter Stamatopoulos 

1 Year Memorial- Stamos Papasideris 

Wedding 

Bobby Procopos & Kelly (Stilson) Procopos 

40 Day Blessings 

Hannah Hunter, daughter of Paul & Tiffany Hunter 

Baptism 

Tassos Damianides, son of Andreas & Kelly  Damianides 

Annie L. Gregory, daughter of Greg & Hanna Gregory 

Sophia Victoria Lima, daughter of  Alvaro & Allison Lima 

Nicholas Guistolise, son of Michael & Joanna (Katsigiannis) Guistolise 

Alexander Jason Wilbanks, son of Jason & Anatascia Wilbanks 



 

 

Wooforia is our family owned doggie 

day care and boarding facility striving 

to be your best friendôs home away 

from home.  

Our building is designed with the 

safety and comfort of your pets in 

mind and offers indoor and outdoor 

play areas.  

The Stamatakis family invites you to:  

Visit us at 2051 Mayfield Drive in 

Montgomery  

Or call us at: (630) 299-3239  
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49 Sugar Ln. Sugar Grove, IL 

60554  

(630) 466 -4557  

At route 47 and Junction 30  

Owners:  Moe Procopos and  

Chris Procopos  
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